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CPI: Core Trend Still Slow
Bottom Line: Core consumer price inflation rose only slightly in December, in-line
with expectations and the average of the prior two months.  Headline CPI was
modestly higher as energy prices rose.  Up less than 0.1%, core prices saw gains in
apparel, which remain below year-ago prices but started to rebound late in the year,
offset by declines in used car prices, which were higher in the early months of the
pandemic but started to fall late in the year.   Prices for medical care services were
also a touch lower.   Owner's equivalent rent, the critical component of shelter prices
that accounts for nearly a third of core, was slightly higher (+0.14% in December vs.
0.02% in November) but remained in a downtrend.  Overall, while there have been
pockets of inflation related to shifting demand during the pandemic, the trend
remains muted, averaging in the 1.5 -  2% area on core.  



The CPI ROSE by 0.37% in December, compared with market expectations for an
increase of 0.40%.                                                

Food prices increased by 0.37% while energy prices rose by 4.0%.  
Prices for gasoline rose by 8.4% while prices for fuel oil increased by 5.8%,
prices for electricity climbed by 0.4%, but prices for natural gas fell by 0.8%.
 Energy prices are now 7.3% BELOW their year-ago level.  

Overall consumer prices are now 1.3% ABOVE their year-ago level; in December
2019, consumer prices were 2.3% ABOVE their year-ago level.     
                                            
The Core CPI ROSE by 0.09%, compared with market expectations for an increase
of 0.10%.  

Prices for commodities excluding food and energy commodities rose by 0.2%.
Gains in apparel (+1.4%) and tobacco (+1.0%) were offset by declines in used
cars & trucks (-1.2%) and medical care (-0.4%).
Prices for services excluding energy services rose 0.1% with a slight increase
in owner's equivalent rent (+0.1%).

 Core consumer prices are now 1.6% ABOVE their year-ago level; in December
2019, consumer prices were 2.2% ABOVE their year-ago level.               










